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Memorandum
Date: March 13, 2023

To: Mayor Bialostosky and City Council

From: Darren Wyss, Planning Manager

Subject: AP 23 01 Public Comments

Between the publishing of the Council Packet on March 2, 2023 and the March 13, 2023 noon 
deadline to submit comments, staff received six public comments for the appeal of an approved 
Water Resource Area Permit at 19679 Wildwood Drive. All comments are attached.

Please feel free to contact me at dwyss@westlinnoregon.gov or 503-742-6064 with any 
questions regarding the materials or process.
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Testimony of Michael B. Bonoff

Requesting Denial of WAP-22-02

West Linn City Council

March 13, 2023

Thank you. I’m Mike Bonoff, 5115 Linn Lane, West Linn. I’m an aquatic scientist 

with over 30 years of experience as a consultant specializing in stream and river 

water quality and watershed management. I was also a West Linn Planning 

Commissioner from 2005-2007 and later a member of the committee led by Peter 

Spir that reviewed and revised Chapter 32 of the CDC. I’m proud of that work, and 

of the City as it put in place strong, but reasonable protections for our stream and 

riparian corridors that recognize the critical functions and value they provide. I’m 

testifying tonight to urge you to deny WAP-22-02. 

Approval of WAP-22-02 would reduce the buffer width for a protected Water 

Resource Area feature within a steep ravine, common throughout West Linn. Robin 

Creek is in a Ravine, a mapped Significant Riparian Corridor with setback 

requirements based on slope, not stream type. So while there are serious issues with 

reducing buffer widths in general, which I’ll get to in a second, in this case it is slope, 

not flow, that dictates the needed protection for Robin Creek for both public safety 

and resource protection. Approval of ephemeral status and any development that 

would follow would therefore be a misapplication of our CDC, and a disregard of 

setbacks clearly stated in Chapter 32.060(D).

Upper extensions of Riparian Corridors, be they ephemeral or intermittent, are 

critical to their function and make up a large fraction of the drainage, as shown in 

Figure 1 of my testimony. Approval would lead to future infilling of our upper 

drainages and decreased capacity and function of our stream networks and 

watersheds, with damaging downstream effects such as increased flood hazards and 

degraded water quality.

Cumulatively, loss of headwater habitat, which would occur if this is approved, 

reduces decomposition of organic material, and would reduce connectivity that 

allows species to move between headwater and downstream reaches. The amount of 

water or biomass contributed by these upper segments in a given year might be small, 

but the aggregate contribution by all of the uppermost streams draining that 

watershed in a given year or over multiple years, can have substantial consequences 

to the integrity of downstream waters (Kielstra et al., 2019). 
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The City’s response #1 to former Mayor Axelrod’s comment in the Staff Report, 

regarding impacts and setback requirements of building on steep slopes, is at the 

heart of this matter from a Code standpoint. The City responded that the Applicant 

was not requesting approval under the Standard Process, and was instead using the 

Alternate Review, implying that reclassifying the stream to ephemeral addressed

these concerns. The Alternate Review (CDC 32.070) is a process applicants may use 

when there is reason to believe that the width of the WRA prescribed under the 

standard process is larger than necessary to protect the functions of the water 

resource(s) at a particular site. I can tell you having worked with Russ and Peter on 

the Chapter 32 revision, the Alternate Review process was designed to address 

uncertainty around development near year-round water features in the lower 

Willamette area and near Bolton and Robinwood. And while the WRA Map was not 

intended to delineate exact WRA boundaries, there was no intent to use 32.070 to 

reclassify streams in otherwise protected, steep Riparian Corridors/Ravines. 

Again, this is precedent setting. Approval of this Application ignores applicable 

slope driven setback requirements in upper Robin Creek; it would allow any 

Applicant, with a cursory survey conducted in drought conditions, to reclassify a 

stream to ephemeral, drastically cutting the buffer width in a protected Riparian 

Corridor/Ravine, and degrading the function of the watershed in the process. With 

climate change, capacity and protection of these upper reaches has never been more 

critical. I urge the Council to deny this Application.  

Thank you.

Michael B. Bonoff

5115 Linn Lane

West Linn, OR  97068

503-888-7264

mikebonoff@gmail.com
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Figure 1. Stream and drainage networks in summer and winter in (A) Spring Valley Creek, OR 

and (B) Spoon Creek, OR. Source: U.S. EPA (2015).
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To:  West Linn City Council

From:  Sue Hennessy & Marcus Wood

Re:  Testimony To Deny WAP 22 02 and Protect Our WRA Program and Significant Riparian Corridors

Date:  3/9/2023

We are writing to urge you to deny the above noted WAP 22 02.  We live within 250 ft of the property 
proposed for further development and have had the benefit of learning extensively about the issues 
with the proposed development from our next door neighbor, Russ Axelrod, who we have known for the 
past 20 years when we moved to West Linn.  

Russ’ professional career as a hydrologist and his extensive civic engagement in the affairs of the City of 
West Linn (including stints on the Planning Commission and as Mayor), provide him with the expertise 
and experience to effectively challenge the analysis of the Planning Staff.  

We are amongst the neighbors who have taken the time to learn about the City’s permit requirements,
our WRA Program and protections required for our riparian corridors, and the many risks that allowing 
the proposed building site to be developed represents.  We concur with Russ’ analysis and urge you to 
deny the application.  Approving the building as proposed opens up the potential for approving 
additional buildings on similar lots throughout West Linn significantly changing the nature of the 
community and failing to protect gulleys and ravines from wildfire and other pollutants.  

We do support development of ADUs in West Linn and other efforts to increase affordable housing in 
our City. Such developments must be balanced with environmental protections in our current codes
and with access to businesses and transportation options that exist along the Hiway 43 corridor.  

We urge you to deny WAP 22 02 and Protect Our WRA Program and Significant Riparian Corridors.

Sincerely,
Sue Hennessy & Marcus Wood
19656 Wildwood Drive
West Linn, OR. 97068













March 12, 2023

To: West Linn City Council

From: Randy and Karen Misustin

Subject: Testimony to Deny WAP 22 02

We would like to submit our written testimony to the West Linn City Council in opposition to WAP 22 02.

Our house lies within 250 feet of Robin Creek and WAP 22 02’s subject property, 19679 Wildwood Dr. We have 

lived at our current address in West Linn for 32 years. During this time, we have had firsthand experience with 

the challenges and delicate balances involved in residential living on the steep slopes that characterize this area 

of the city.

West Linn’s everchanging rainfall patterns can at times deposit tremendous amounts of moisture onto our 

slopes, with the inevitable result of large masses of water rushing down through the many ravines in this area on 

their way to the Willamette River. Being avid walkers, we have many times witnessed large, loud flows of water 

cascading down these ravines, including Robin Creek, during the rainy season. This has always reminded us of 

the awesome power of nature and the responsibilities of our city and citizen’s to be mindful of that power.

The city maintains a Water Resource Area Map on its website that identifies many of these ravines as Significant 

Riparian Corridors, including Robin Creek. This map pretty clearly cautions the limitations of the map with 

respect to individual lot planning, but its inclusion of Robin Creek is evidence of the significant nature of this 

corridor as interpreted by the city. This certainly corroborates our personal observations as to the significance of 

this area.

Where we understand some of the methodology involved in the claimant’s desire to designate this area an 

ephemeral stream with a reduction in the protections afforded to this Water Resource Area, we feel that the 

significance of the ravine with respect to city’s overall water flow should hold a stronger position and that the 

city should take an active interest in protecting the quality of this corridor.

We also feel that utilizing a sample plot so close to where heavy equipment was recently employed to maintain 

a storm drain and also done during the dry season may have corrupted the results of that study. We wonder if 

utilizing a sample plot a little further upstream and in the Spring would have had a different result.

For these reasons, we ask that the City Council deny WAP 22 02. We also urge the City Council to vigorously 

protect West Linn’s Significant Riparian Corridors.

With respect,

Randy and Karen Misustin

19723 Wildwood Dr

West Linn, OR 97068





Thank You, 

Andy and Anne Beltz




